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The Society of Consulting Marine 

Engineers and Ship Surveyors
An M.C.A. Appointed Certifying Authority

202 Lambeth Road, London SE1 7JW

Tel: +(44) 20 7261 0869 Fax +(44) 20 7261 0871

Email: scms@btinternet.com

Address all correspondence to The Secretary

A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

26th June 2008 – At the Society’s Headquarters

Minutes

In Attendance

	John Lillie (President)
	Mike Eckles

	Chris Jones
	Norman Finlay

	Jim Lauder
	Paul Owen (Secretary)


Apologies

	John Banister
	Charles Bevis
	Charles Bliault

	Ian Green
	Geof Heaps
	Ross Hunter

	Kjell Nilsen-Nygaard
	Maurice Perrin
	Dave Spence

	Chris Spencer
	David Walker
	Eric Walker

	John Wallace
	
	


1. Confirmation of Minutes to Last Meeting 14th March 2008
No comments had been received concerning the last meeting; the minutes were confirmed as a true record of that meeting.

2. Matters Arising
The Secretary confirmed that there had been no recent correspondence from Mike Wall.

Proposal by the Australian Institute of Marine Surveyors (AIMS).  The Secretary reported that the proposal to form an International Surveyors and Consultants Federation had also been discussed in the recent FEMAS Executive Council meeting with a positive outcome, he had now replied to AIMS advising that FEMAS members all supported their proposal with the proviso that professional standards for membership are not compromised.

Proposed meeting organised by IIMS – the President reported that he had met with John Lawrence and discussed their proposal for a meeting of all like minded international and UK organisations (as were addressed by AIMS) to discuss a coming together to form a large representative organisation to represent consultants/surveyors with one voice, including at IMO. The plan is now to hold such a meeting in September. It was noted that the Society’s advantage is its expertise and funds. It was further noted that the current draft documents seen so far indicate agreements between IIMS and individually the other organisations; there is no provision for agreement between the other organisations – IIMS being at the centre of everything.

The discussion them moved to the future of the Society, IIMS would still like the Society to amalgamate with them, one idea was a new grade of IIMS Fellow (or similar) which Society members would automatically become. Other options for the Society discussed included an amalgamation with YDSA, to concentrate on our membership of FEMAS, and possibly to keep the MCA Code work separate from any amalgamation. One single UK surveyors organisation was suggested as a way forward and would give us an important voice in Europe, other European surveyors organisation are very fragmented. Norman Finlay proposed, that we start to consider of the future and that we discuss it very soon as to how we think we should go and which way we should progress either within the UK or FEMAS, including discussions with YDSA, this would also give us a bigger voice with MCA, this proposal was seconded by Chris Jones. It was noted that the President of IIMS (Alan Brink, MCMS) would be attending the AGM. 

John Lillie agreed to produce some bullet point lists on the above proposals in the next few weeks and circulate them to Council.

It was noted that we are not active up to now in recruiting new members, the Secretary pointed out that our new initiatives with Master’s Degrees course and a PI Cover scheme will address this to some extent. 
3. MCA

Norman Finlay stated that the coding system in the UK was very good and the envy of other European countries. The Secretary reported that during the Seawork Seminar a statement from an MCA representative said that the coding system was working so well that they do not have any major problems with these vessels. Norman Finlay continued that we are now the preferred way of certifying vessels for the Damen shipyard in Holland. We now have 38 vessels on order in Holland and another 6-8 in UK – all top range workboats.

He continued by reporting that he has several meetings with the MCA every year, David Ralph remains in post, the new Chief of Certification and Manning is Denzil Parera, Roger Towner who has moved up and both are very favourably disposed towards the Society and he also understands that the Society gives the MCA less trouble that other approved certifying authorities. The Harmonised Code is slowly progressing; a new legal team is now working on the Code. There is no longer a Code section within MCA but is now included with the Fishing & Code Vessel Safety Branch. The Code Industry supports 30,000 in the industry involved with 6,000 boats, plus the yards and suppliers, it is a really viable industry. 

From the Society’s point of view, we are getting more and more vessel, current total is 600, with 387 of those being Workboats. The Society has the largest number of Workboats of any CA including all the major Workboat operators. The wind farm industry requires about 40-50 vessels in future, with around 8 ordered so far. He is working hard with the MCA to keep these vessels in the Codes despite the fact that they can require to carry more than 12 people, with the extra numbers being counted as crew. The Society is at the forefront of these developments. 

John Wallace raised the subject of who might sign the certificates of compliance if he was not available for whatever reason, it was agreed that the Secretary is also authorised to sign these certificates.
4. Technical

Charles Bevis was unable to attend – nothing to report.
5. Membership

The Secretary presented the total numbers of members in the various membership categories. Jim Lauder stated he had nothing to report.

6. Budget

The Budget Manager, John Banister, had sent his apologies. The Secretary reported there were no difficulties being experienced with income and outgoing and that the prospects were good following the increase in the MCA Code fees from 1st June.

7. Marketing

Chris Jones reported that he was ready to proceed with a conference anytime that Council wished. He added that it would be good to have a full selection of speakers agreed and ready to go before approaching an organising partner. 

He continued by pointing out the subtlety of advertising, and drew attention to the draft press release tabled for discussion later where the Society was mentioned near the top. Another good idea was to redistribute car stickers to members and also to vessel owners when issuing certificates. 

The draft press release was approved, it was agreed that the SCMS Logo should also be distributed, noting that editors may not use it. It was also agreed that the Society Website address should also be included with all future press releases.

It was further agreed in the next mail-out to ask members to contribute small stories and photographs for the website, and that any recent press releases should be included with future mail-outs so members can see what we are doing for them.

8. Recruitment

As David Walker was unable to attend the meeting there was noting to report. 

9. Professional Standards

John Wallace reported in writing, he stated that all applications have been scrutinised and approved as appropriate.

10. Publications

Ross Hunter had sent his apologies – nothing to report. There was no news from Chris Spencer on any progress with the Society’s Marine Technical Consultancy Handbook.

11. Future Planning

The Board Members for this item had both sent their apologies, this subject also discussed under agenda item 2.

12. Presidential Activities

The President advised that he had attended the Annual Dinners of the Worshipful Company of Shipwrights, London Maritime Arbitrators Association, and finally the Association of Average Adjusters. He was unable to attend the RINA dinner and sent his apologies. Finally he had given a talk at the IIMS Seminar, which is the subject of the press release mentioned earlier.

13 Proposal for a Society Professional Indemnity Scheme for Members
John Lillie reported that he had met with the directors of ITIC, which whom he has had a long-standing relationship. It was explained to them that we want to be identified with a scheme that provides basic PI cover for our members anywhere in the world, it was further explained to them that we do not wish to be a Broker, he asked them to keep a file in their office called “Members of SCMS” and to be able to offer the same Standard Policy and Terms and Conditions to any of our members who apply. They would judge them as being worthy because they are members of the Society. They would apply directly to ITIC stating that they are members of the Society. The cover would be for £250,000 for a premium of £750, subject to the member’s turnover and any other relevant factors. ITIC would need a list of members to verify membership of the Society. It was agreed that each member would be issued with a Membership Number for ease of reference in future.

It was agreed that we would proceed with this PI Scheme. 

It was further agreed that we should issue a press release later to publicise this scheme as a benefit of membership and, hopefully, encourage new members. 

14. Update on Society Master’s Degree Course for Members
The Secretary advised that this course has now been implemented for Society members and brochures sent out to all members. John Lillie reported that he had signed up for the course, it was still very early days, but when he had progress to report he would keep the Society updated so that members could learn more about the course. It was agreed that we should find out how many members had signed up for the course and publicise this information. 

The meeting then discussed contributions from the Benevolent Fund for members taking this course. It was agreed that a grant would be made, subject to funds being available and on a case-by-case basis, to ensure that no one is disadvantaged from taking the course, on condition that the applicant had been a member for at least one year.  The Secretary agreed to draft a form of words for approval before distribution to the membership.

15. Planning for AGM

It was agreed that Chris Jones would become the second Vice President of the Society and that in the normal course of events, David Walker would be the next President followed by Chris Jones, proposed by Jim Lauder, seconded by Norman Finlay. This information would be reported to the AGM.

In addition, Paul Johnson had been proposed for Council.
16. Any Other Business

Planning for Annual Dinner

The Secretary reported that we have now booked HMS President as the venue for the Annual Dinner; the new Officer in Charge is Lt Cmdr Eugene Morgan. John Lillie reported that he had agreement for speakers from Tim Madge (former Chairman of Average Adjusters) with the 2nd speaker being Doug Barell (Maritime London). The meeting briefly considered a list of VIPs to invite. 

FEMAS

Norman Finlay reported that we are trying to do more with FEMAS, the AGM will be held in Athens on October 2nd and will be combined with talks on Salvage and Towage from notable experts to encourage members to come and join in.
16. Date of next Council Meeting

Friday 26th September at 14:00hrs.

There being no further business the President closed the meeting at 13:50hrs.

